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                                Chairmanôs Notes 
 

Our indoor programme is about to greet us again with three speakers and subjects just not to be missed. 
So not only raise yourself from that comfortable chair but bring your friends and neighbours too. After 
these three meetings they will have friends for life and an interest for ever;  see programme notes. 
 
My trusty radio announced this morning that London is expecting its hottest day of the year .. . . . hmm! 
Thatôs no consolation down here. Almost 20 inches of rain in the 79 days of summer since 1st June and 
itôs fallen on 52 out of those 79. 
 
Our outdoors programme has naturally suffered as well as wildlife but we do our best to make amends. 
There is always a silver lining though. You can all rest easy in the certain knowledge that slugs and snails 
are thriving, even while you sleep. 

David Leader  

 
Features  

Spring in the Med  
After the wettest Winter for thirty years there was an abundance of flowers this Spring in Cyprus ---- Orchids 
especially. At the moment ï late May ï the streets of Paphos are ablaze with the purple blossoms of the 
Jacarandra trees. Our garden was affected similarly and has attracted a host of butterflies. 
 
The last few days have brought Cleopatras (Med. Equivalent of the Brimstone), Holly Blues, Paphos Blue, 
Painted Lady and Humming Bird Hawk Moths. Other visitors have been Swallowtails, Peacock, Red Admiral, 
Eastern Festoon, several White species, Orange Tip, 
Clouded Yellow, Small Copper, Long-tailed, Baton and 
Common Blue, Cyprus Meadow Brown, Lulworth 
Skipper. Numerous non ID. Dragonflies can be found at 
the few places where there is water. The commonest is 
probably the Large red dragonfly. From mid April the 
arrival of Bee Eaters and Rollers takes place.  A few 
stay to breed but the majority continue on into Europe.  
Smaller Passerines are difficult to identify as they rarely 
show, so you have to learn their songs or calls.  Cettiôs 
Warbler is easy.  Hoopoes and Golden Orioles pass by 
and the Longïtailed Buzzards which nest nearby appear 
overhead. A Lesser Grey Shrike flew through the 
veranda yesterday. In April we flew to Qatar where my 
daughter Linda and her husband Robert live and work.  
Apart from Doha the main city which is all skyscrapers  
        Red-billed Tropicbird (illustration by Alec Worth) 
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and tall buildings the rest is mostly desert under which are millions of litres of gas and oil. Prior to 1934 the 
economy was based on Pearls. I did not know what to expect in the way of wildlife. Apart from parks and 
gardens there is little vegetation so I only saw two butterflies. Around the coast were scattered Mangroves 
which is where I saw a few Flamingos and small waders, which I think were Great Sandpipers, and some 
Redshanks and Curlew Sandpipers.  Herons were numerous ï Reef Heron, Night Heron, Grey, Striated, Great 
White Heron and Little Egret.  Topping it though was a Red-billed tropicbird.   

 
White-eared Bulbuls came to the balcony for crumbs and also seen were Redïvented and Yellow-vented 
Bulbuls.  Common Mynas and Ring-necked Parakeets nested in air vents of an adjacent building. Collared, 
Laughing and Turtle Doves were seen as were the inevitable Feral Pigeons. 
 
Two books worth consulting are ñButterflies of Cyprusò by Christodoulos Makris (one of the best Nature books I 
have ever seen) and ñ Breeding Birds of Cyprusò by Louis Koutellarides.  Both are sponsored by the Cultural 
Division of the Bank of Cyprus. 
                        
Thatôs all for now  

Alec Worth  
You r  man in the Med !  

 

An Orkney Trip   
This year we went to Orkney for our main holiday. We had a leisurely drive, taking two days and making a 
social visit in the Lake District, on the way to pick up our friends Ros and Hamish who live on  
the Solway Firth due west of Carlisle.  We then took a further two days, using a very picturesque route north 
to avoid repeated traffic problems, before reaching Scrabster where we caught our ferry to Stromness on 
Orkney. 
 
This ferry is one of the best routes to the Islands as it gives great views of "The old Man of Hoy" en route. 
We arrived on the second of June to find that it was just early springtime with very nice spring weather. In 
fact we were just in time to witness the first blooming of spring flowers including the Northern Marsh Orchid. 
 
We arrived at our self-catering accommodation, which was quite up to expectations and had great picture 
windows and patio doors all over the place. This meant that we could take full advantage of wildlife viewing 
in comfort, apart from 11.30pm at night until 3.30am in the morning, when it got quite dusky with the sun 

dipping just below the horizon. It was quite noisy as 
the whole complex was riddled with Starling and 
House Sparrow nests, and there was the 
constant calling of Curlews and Oystercatchers. 
In addition there were hundreds of assorted 
Gulls and Gray Lag Geese who came in to roost 
in the fields at the bottom of the garden. The 
many Hares were silent. 
 
Apart from the midges which appeared on our 
last two evenings, insects were not abundant, it 
being so early in the season there.    For wildlife  
lovers on land there was a very varied flora and 
a great selection of bird life including Short 
Eared Owls. 
Fulmars onScara Brae 

(Photo: Shelia Richardson)         
 
There are supposed to be no amphibians or reptiles on the islands apart from Frogs and Toads, although 
15 years ago I definitely saw a Slow worm at Skara Brae.  There are small mammals including the Orkney 
vole, Hedgehogs on some islands and numerous Rabbits and Hares. Otters are quite common but rarely 
seen. Interestingly 20% of the rabbits are black and many others are very variable in colour. We did 
manage a photo of one with gingery patches and a few black spots. 
 
The coast is where you get the more exciting wildlife, there are many whales and dolphins, although we 
were not lucky enough to spot any, but we did see lots of Common and Grey Seals. There is a great variety 
of sea birds including many Eider ducks, Puffins etc., but the highlight is undoubtedly the bird stacks 
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and cliffs, such as Marwick Head, covered in thousands of breeding birds, mainly Guillemots, Black 
Guillemots, Razorbills, Kittiwakes and Fulmars. 
 
The Fulmar Petrels are interesting, these small relatives of the Albatross were absent from the Orkneys 
until 100 years ago. They have steadily increased and you now find them everywhere, whether coast or 
town, from cliff to field, and even coming into gardens to take bread. They are no longer shy and you can 
very easily get within five feet of them for that intimate photo. 
 
The Orkneys are full of history from neolithic settlements, bronze age villages, castles and cathedrals from 
the middle ages, world war I and II buildings and shipwrecks and more.  Most are very accessible and 
hands on;  the visitor cannot fail to be impressed. 
 
To finish we must mention the Orcadians, the most friendly and helpful group of people as you could wish 
to meet. To our surprise we even went as unintended guests to a wedding, but that's a tale for another day. 
 
We were in for one last treat on our way back through mainland Scotland;  we passed some pine 
woodlands that were just being logged, all except one tree in splendid isolation, with an Ospreys nest and 
two parentbirds, easily seen from the main road. 

Peter & Shelia Richardson 

 
 

Glow  Worms   
Key Facts 

¶ Only females glow brightly, switching off their glow once mated 

¶ Adult glow worms donôt feed,  living only a few weeks 

¶ Immature glow worms eat snails 

¶ Glow worms are a beetle, not a worm 

¶ Adult females can be seen glowing from May to September, peaking in June and July 
 
Glow worms, like so many other invertebrates, seem to be in decline. There is a national survey (started in 
1990) to discover where glow worms occur and to see if they are, in fact, declining.  
 
Adult glow worms are 15 to 25mm in size. The flightless females use their glow to attract the flying males. 
Once mated they turn off their glow, lay their eggs and die. The larvae hatch within a few weeks then 
mature over the next one to two summers. The larvae are active from April to October consuming small 
snails by seeming to paralyse them prior to sucking them empty.  
 
Like the females, the larvae can glow but only very faintly and for 
a few seconds at a time. 
 
It is the underside of the last few segments of the 
female that glows and these she turns towards 
the sky in order to attract a mate. The glow is 
produced by a chemical (luciferin) which 
oxidises in contact with the air producing the 
apple green glow. The glow can be seen from 
over 20 meters.   
 
Glow worms can be found in a variety of habitats 
but disused railway embankments are a prime 
location. Open areas and areas that havenôt been 
intensively farmed are more likely to be home to glow  
worms. Sightings of larval glow worms are of particular  
interest as little is known about them and their preferred habitat.     Glow worm (f)  at Lower Bradley 
             (Photo; Stephen Powles) 

Please do not move glow worms to new sites, such as your  
garden. As so little is known about their requirements, such transfers are likely to result in the death of the 
individuals that have been moved. Even the ñexpertsò have had little success with such transfers. 
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The map shows the distribution records for Devon.    Mid 
Devon seems devoid of sightings. I have been lucky to 
see glow worms at two sites in Mid Devon (not included 
on the map) and I feel sure there will be a number of 
members of the society who have further sightings in Mid 
Devon. 
 
It would be interesting to hear of any sightings of glow 
worms by members of the MDNHS. If you would like to 
report a sighting to the Society, please go to the MDNHS 
website and email your sighting (including time of 
year/date, habitat, number seen and grid reference) via 
the contact page. We will also be making enquiries at the 
next few meetings when, if you are not on the internet, you 
can record your sightings.   
 
To find out more about glow worms or to report sighting of a glow worm go to the national surveys - look at: 
http://www.glowworms.org.uk  
http://www.devonwildlifetrust.org/glow-worm-campaign-2012/  
 

Stephen Powles 

 

Pied Flycatchers  
Quite a few years ago we noticed a male Pied Flycatcher in our garden. We were delighted and hoped for a 

nesting pair but, no female turned up. They had 
been nesting in our neighbourôs garden some ı 
mile away, so we were pleased to see one here. 
Next year he was back and, this time, a female 
followed about a week later. They inspected all 
the nest boxes and chose the one on a birch tree 
where they raised their brood successfully. From 
2004 until this year they came back every year 
and apart from one year they always chose the 
birch tree box. In that year they nested higher up 
in the garden where we could not see their 
activities on a daily basis. The dates of their arrival 
varied from 12th May in 2004 to 7th April in 2009, 
the male always arriving a week before the female 
and singing and displaying not on the birch but on  
a nearby oak.   In 2006 we saw two females and a  

         Pied Flycatcher (m) at Hazels Lodge         male ï  we  donôt know where the  second  female  
            (Photo Liz Rogers)                                       built a nest. 

  
            This year we also saw a male in the adjacent wood.    Once again our  pair raised  their  brood successfully. 

We saw them in the garden for a couple of days after they fledged. The female foraged in the shrubs higher 
up the slope while he preferred the area of lawn and shrubs in front of the house. 

                           Doris Leader 

 

Maiden Castle ï A haven for wildlife and Corn buntings!  
Whenever we travel eastwards along the south coast we always try to make a stop at this unique location.  
It is unique because it is the largest iron age hill fort in Britain and probably Europe but it is also a good 
place to visit for wildlife, particularly birds of meadows and grassland as well as butterflies and flowers that 
are found in chalk landscapes.   Maiden Castle, about a mile or so west of Dorchester, lies on the band of 
Cretaceous chalk which runs from the south west to the north east of Dorset. This forms part of the 
Southern England Chalk Formation that underlies much of southern England, including Salisbury Plain, the 
Isle of Wight and the South Downs. The central Dorset section of the chalk formation is known as the 
Dorset Downs 

  
On the many occasions we have visited we have always seen something of interest but of course this will 
  
 

 

http://www.glowworms.org.uk/
http://www.devonwildlifetrust.org/glow-worm-campaign-2012/
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cretaceous
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Chalk
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Southern_England_Chalk_Formation
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Salisbury_Plain
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Isle_of_Wight
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/South_Downs
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Dorset_Downs
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depend on  the  time  of year.     Birds  we   have  seen  include  Whitethroats, Wheatears,  Meadow  Pipits, 
Whinchats (occasionally),  Skylarks (always present during the Spring and Summer months),  Linnets  and 
Corn Buntings.  
 
Of these the last three mentioned are on the red list and in particular the Corn bunting (Emberiza calandra), 
which is not often seen elsewhere is nearly always in evidence at Maiden Castle and in good numbers too.  
It is a small bird, 17-19cm in length with a wingspan of 26-32cm, similar in size to a skylark, and is the 
largest bunting found in the United Kingdom. It has a thick stout bill and legs.  They are not specifically a 
bird of chalk downland but tend to frequent agricultural land at lower levels particularly where grain crops 
are grown as this forms a substantial part of their diet.  They are omnivorous and feed almost exclusively in 
arable farmland, wet meadows and rough grassland.  In poor weather conditions, they will forage in 
farmyards and grain stores.  Insects form an important dietary requirement for young chicks.  The lower 
regions of Maiden Castle are surrounded by this type of land and that is where we see them, usually 
perching on the barbed wire fences or the posts from which they sing their somewhat discordant but not 
unattractive song.  They flutter up into the air to almost immediately land again.  A strange characteristic is 
that they dangle their legs below them when they fly instead of tucking them up as most birds do.  
 
The Corn bunting is a resident bird with its UK stronghold located across southern and eastern England. 
Small populations occur in parts of Cornwall and as far north as the Outer Hebrides and north-east 
Scotland. They are largely absent from much of Wales and north-west England. They form up  into small 

flocks during the winter. They tend 
to inhabit and remain in small 
localities to such an extent that 
birds in a neighbouring locality 
only about 20 miles away have 
been known to have slight 
variations in their song.  Males 
and females are alike in colour 
and markings but the male is 
significantly larger than the 
female.         Corn Buntings 
breed quite late, not starting 
until mid May and continuing 
through until July.  They are a 
ground nesting bird but may 
also nest low down in bushes.       
They can  have  up   to  three  
broods and display quite 
complex breeding behaviour 

with male birds breeding with 
several females. 

                  Corn Bunting in full song at Maiden Castle                      
                   (Photo: Malcolm Randle)                                  

There are concerns about the future of the Corn bunting due to its considerable decline both historically 
and to its breeding population. There is believed to be between 8,500 and 12,000 breeding territories in 
the UK.   A contributing factor in the decline of the Corn Bunting is thought to be a lack of winter food 
availability as a result of the increased production of winter cereal.  Winter cereals are sown in autumn as 
opposed to the traditional spring-sown cereal. This results in far fewer areas of winter stubble being 
available for the birds to feed in.  Also an increased use of insecticides means there are far fewer insects 
to feed to the young chicks. Insects are a very important food source for many infant birds as they provide 
the nutrition required for rapid healthy development. Greater use of herbicides has also reduced the 
amount of weed seeds available for food.   
 
The RSPB have been conducting a project in which they have been working with farmers to reverse the 
decline.  It was reported in 2011 that Corn buntings were making a comeback, thanks to a few simple 
measures to improve the environment on farms. This included leaving stubble over the winter, rather than 
ploughing the fields, resulting in seeds being available, and leaving margins around fields planted with wild 
flowers so the buntings have somewhere to feed and nest.   A study of more than 70 farms over six years 
found that corn buntings increased in number by 5.6 per cent every year on properties where farmers took 
advice on improving  wildlife  habitat whilst  an absence of environmental  schemes led  to  numbers of  
corn  buntings declining by 14.5 per cent a year.   
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So, scarce as the Corn Bunting might be in some places, we are confident you will see them, as well as 
many other wildlife delights, if you go to Maiden Castle at the right time of year. 

        Malcolm and Brenda Randle 

 
Phenology Round - up, March ï June 2012.  
In the spring newsletter (see: www.middevonnaturalhistorysociety.co.uk), I reported some early spring 
events in mid-Devon. Now weôre at the end of July, we can look back over the whole spring and see when 
various key events occurred, what the weather did, and how this spring compared with last year. Spring 
2011 was unusual because a very warm spring followed a particularly cold winter, and most events 
occurred much earlier than usual (see the Natureôs Calendar website, (www.naturescalendar.org.uk).  In 
2012, we had a mild winter, a warm spell in the second half of March, and then a cool and wet April to 
June, apart from a hot spell at the end of May. This certainly meant no records were broken for spring 
events after March, and birds and butterflies  were badly affected.   We await the final summary of  Spring  
2012 from the Natureôs Calendar website, where Iôm now a registered recorder.  Meanwhile, we have 
records (first sightings/bird song) from three local sites at Cove (GR: SS947201), Stockleigh Pomeroy 
(SS888039) and Withleigh (SS894127), which we can compare with records on the Natureôs Calendar 
website.  
 
Flowers: Blackthorn, Bluebell, Elder.  Blackthorn flowers were already out along motorways when I 
wrote my last article for the spring newsletter, and they were first recorded at Withleigh and S Pomeroy on 
20th & 21st March respectively ï late compared to the rest of England & Wales. Bluebells were late 
emerging at our sites too (not helped by pheasants pecking them), but elder flowered  (23rd May) on  the 
early side of the UK curve in S Pomeroy. 
 
Oak & Ash (Quercus robur & Fraxinus excelsior)  We often hear the old adage óIf the 
oak before the ash..ô etc., but no one ever says whether  
theyôre talking about leaves coming out, or flowers! 
Actually, you can have it both ways, because oaks 
produce leaves before flowers, and ash does the 
reverse. In 2012, oak leaves were out in  Stockleigh 
Pomeroy at the end of March ï early for the South 
West, but coinciding with records from South 
Wales and the South and East of England. 
Flowers came soon after, at the end of the first 
week of April, very early for the South West. There 
was huge variation in the timing of unfolding of first 
leaves and flowers between different oak trees, as 
there was with ash. Ash leaves in Stockleigh Pomeroy 
came out first on 10th April, early for the South West but 
coinciding with records from South Wales and further east  
in the UK.    Oak leaves were definitely out at least 10 days  
before ashï and yes, we did indeed have a soak!  But what if        New oak leaves & flower buds 
weôd been looking  at flowers?  Next year, weôll get records for                (Photo: Liz Rogers)       
ash flowers too ï and see if we have a splashô or a ósoakô.                 
          
Birds: Warblers and others.   First records of singing Chiffchaffs from Natureôs Calendar form a sharp 
peak between 13th March and 11th  April,  with our record from Stockleigh Pomeroy on 21st March.  By then, 
they had already been recorded from many other locations in England and Wales. Blackcaps were 
recorded singing on 25th March in Stockleigh Pomeroy, and much later in April in Cove and Withleigh. 
Blackcaps may over-winter in the UK, so maps from Natureôs Calendar show a much more spread-out set 
of records cf. Chiffchaffs, from December through to the end of May. We recorded willow warblers first in S 
Pomeroy on 3rd April ï early compared to the South West and the UK as a whole. 

 
Swallows and house martins were well down in numbers on the farm at Stockleigh Pomeroy. A number of 
people noticed a few swallows about in March, which came and went, as at Withleigh (31 March). The 
Natureôs Calendar maps show March records too, but the main peak of records was from 11 April to 10th  
May. House Martin records peaked a bit later ï 26th April to 12th May, and they were recorded on 13th May 
at Stockleigh Pomeroy. Swifts are so regular that itôs safe to say, if you hear them,  that itôs May ï or is it? 
We first recorded them on 7th May (Cove), 21st May (Stockleigh Pomeroy) and 27th May Withleigh), but the 
Natureôs Calendar map shows arrival records peaking between 24th April and the end of May.     Our Devon   

 
 

http://(www.naturescalendar.org.uk/
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records were not early compared to the rest of the UK.    And what about cuckoos?  Their numbers have 
declined enormously in the last twenty years or so. We no longer hear them in Stockleigh Pomeroy, but one 
was heard on 2nd June at Cove, very late compared to the rest of the UK where records began in February.  

 
Butterflies.  At our sites in Stockleigh Pomeroy and Cove, it was striking how many butterflies were first 
recorded during the hot weather in March. Brimstone, Orange Tip, Peacock, Small Tortoiseshell, Holly Blue 
and Comma were all first seen in the last week of March. Red Admirals had been seen in January and 
February at Cove. Natureôs Calendar records show that most UK records for Brimstone were in March, but 
there were a lot in February as well. UK first records for Commas fell between 20th March and 28th May so 
our Comma records were quite early in the context of the whole UK.  Not so for Peacocks, where our 
records fall within a sharp peak of sightings from 17 th ï 31st  March  (that warm weather again!), but with 
many scattered records earlier in March and February. Records for Small Tortoiseshell were similar. First 
sighting of a Holly Blue at Cove on 28th March was on the early side of the UK curve. Since March, the word 
is that butterflies have had a hard time in the wet weather. 

 
And finallyé.. Dragons in July!          Much  the  most exciting  recent event has  been the emergence  of  
Southern Hawker dragonflies from a pond at Stockleigh Pomeroy, occurring June-July.     These dragonflies 
take three years to mature as nymphs under water.  When ready, they climb up stems of water plants and 
the adults burst out of their nymphal cases (exuvia), expand their wings and fly off. This takes several 
hours. Immature adults are pale ghosts of their colourful mature forms; full colour does not develop for 
several days.  Check out the photos, and I think youôll agree these are fabulous animals 
                                    

                                (a)                     

                                         (b)    
 

Photos by Liz Rogers showing the emergence of 
a Southern Hawker.  
 
a)   newly emerged 22nd July 
b)  30 minutes later with wings spread 
c)  90 minutes later 
                                         
 
Phenology now signs off until next Spring. We hope 
more of you will want to collect data in 2013, & weôll be 
bothering you with forms in November. We need more 
recorders (and itôs fun!). 

 

                         (c)                                                                                                   Liz Rogers                                                       
 (with thanks to Doris Leader and 
Stephen Powles for their records)  
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                                  Meeting Reports  

March 16th -  The AGM .  Following the Officerôs Reports and Elections the presenter on  ñWildlife 
Experiences of a Practising Vetò was Alan Hopkins.  Most vets in practice will have some occasion to 
deal with wild animals brought in by the public either injured, starving or sick, often juveniles.  Daily 
contact with the farming community and the countryside increases the prospect and if you show a 
particular interest in these creatures it generally gets known.  An increasing number of exotic species are 
now being kept and bred in captivity and this adds further to veterinary involvement.  Alanôs own 
involvement with an ecology course at a local school using the farm had also widened his experience to 
include invertebrates, amphibians and reptiles in which he had a particular interest. The talk was 
illustrated with photos and video clips. 

 

April 20 th   -   ñFishò by Rod Lawrence 
Focussing on both the freshwater and marine environment this was a first time presentation by a 
committed environmentalist and ecologist which left no one in doubt about the importance of the need to 
care for it.   Most will have learnt something about the fish species which inhabit our local environment but 
seldom see except at the fishmongers and even there may not recognise. The beauty and grace of our 
native live fish is often overlooked and much still needs to be known about their biology. A well illustrated 
talk which as well as informing and featuring species as diverse as the primitive parasitic lamprey to the 
spectacular salmonids, the magnificent pike, the minnows and sticklebacks we caught as children, the 
sharks, and the bizarre flatfish, and the species we commonly eat, should encourage us all to take a 
closer interest. 
 

 May 15 th  -  ñIn search of the Heath Potter Waspò by John Walters  
Having been challenged by the BBC to film the 
Heath Potter Wasp (Eumenes coarctatus) in 
Dorsetða  known habitat for this enigmatic 
insect ï John said that it was a welcome 
surprise to find a colony thriving at Bovey Heath 
just up the road from his home.  This made it 
much more feasible to spend the time needed to 
discover the life history of this fascinating 
insectðin fact a four year study!  I made 
extensive notes of his talk but cannot do justice 
to this project in this brief report. Suffice to say 
that it involved tracking and mapping this tiny 
insectôs movements to collect suitable mud to 
construct its pot nests, egg laying, provisioning it 
with caterpillars, sealing the pot and finally 
trying to film emergence of the next generation.  
Excellent photos and video were used to 
illustrated this talk.   
 
Activity is considerably affected by weather:  
In warm sunny weather:                           Potter Wasp at work on Bovey Heath 
1]   the pot is built on heather and takes one to two               (Photo: John Walters)                                                                      

days using around 22 balls of suitable clay from sites 10-100 metres distant. The pot is lined with silk. 
2]   it takes two minutes to lay one egg    
3]   the pot is provisioned with 20-30 small paralysed caterpillars [usually pug moth] 
4]   growth continues overwinter 
5]   pupation is in April  
6]   they emerge in May  
These are just a few essential facts from some original work. You now know where to find this insect.   I 
believe nests have also been found on Witheridge Moor  (ask Roger Crouch)  but you need keen sight.  

   

June 8 th    -  ñSound recording wildlifeò by Ralph Hopper  
In the 1970s when Ralph started, equipment was rather cumbersome and done on audiotape, later on 
mini disc, and now on memory sticks. One can even make some recordings on mobile phones, but of 
crucial importance is the microphone and there are many types available. As with any wildlife recording 
each may be unique and the same opportunity may not come again. Sound recording challenges us to 
use our ears more and can inform of activity which is out of sight.  The parabolic reflector is very useful for  
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focussing more distant sound to the exclusion of closer intrusive sound interference which might 
otherwise spoil a recording.  Rustle free clothing is also a must, and it is often best to record alone and 
even at unsocial hours.  Avoiding man made sounds can be difficult. Ralph went on to play some of his 
most memorable recordings of wildlife including many birds (native and foreign), frogs, crickets and 
mammals.  Introducing the bat detector Ralph also included three species of bats. During the whole talk 
there was not a photo in sight ï just sounds! 

                                           All items in this section by  -  Alan Hopkins 
 
 

                               Event Reports  
Art Display  
 During April we were able to stage 
a very successful exhibition at the 
Heathcoat school community 
centre. I hope that most of you were 
able to visit, or at least saw the 
marvellous centre page spread 
Gazette and they gave us a very 
good advert for the society. I also 
understand from Gavin at the 
Centre that this encouraged a large 
number of visitors. Hopefully this 
will translate into a few new 
members. 

 
We were able to display work from 
10 contributors and 3 paintings 
were sold. 

 
This was the second exhibition we                 Peter Richardson & David Leader at the exhibition   
have  held and  it  is such  a  good                                     with the  exhibitors inset 
showplace for our society, that it would be nice to hold one each year, perhaps, alternating with 
photographs one  year and paintings and other artwork the next. 

                                    Peter Richardson 

 

Visit to A361 embankment, Sampford Peverell.  
June 2012 will be best remembered for being very wet and cool, but after postponing the trip by a week, a 
group of twelve met up in Sampford Peverell  on 28 June, a rare warm and sunny but windy afternoon, to 
visit the embankment of the North Devon Link Road (A361).  The site had been created in the 1980s as 
part of the new roadôs construction, and as far as is known, no effort was made to create a habitat 
particularly suited to flora and fauna ï yet this is what happened. After a vast quantity of earth had been 
moved to make the gradually-sloping bank, the soil that remained was poor, which provided ideal 
conditions for wildflowers to become established, along with native grasses. By 2000 the site had become  

Caterpillar of the Narrow-bordered  Five           Adult Narrow-bordered Five-spot Burnet Moths 
-spot Burnet Moth (note its long hairs)                             (Photos: Peter Bowers)  
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populated by several species of grassland butterfly, notably Ringlet, Marbled White and 

Large Skipper. However, it was in 2011 that the site became recognised amongst 
Lepidopterists when a particular day-flying moth, the Narrow-bordered Five-spot 
Burnet  (Zygaena Lonicerae) was confirmed to be present: the first confirmed 
location in Devon.  In fact, the moth is known to have been there since 2003, but 
because it is so difficult to distinguish from Five-spot Burnet (for which several 
recorded sightings exist in Devon), 
the site had attracted little 
interest. The difference is 
best seen in the 
caterpillar stage, with 
the Narrow-bordered 
being hairier than the 
ordinary Five-spot. 
 
After an introductory 

talk in the village 
(necessary, because the 

noise of traffic on the 
embankment makes conversation 

 
    Pyramidal Orchid                                                           
                                                (Photos: Peter Bowers)                 Marbled White on Field Scabious 
 
very difficult!),  the group proceeded to the footpath that cuts through the site. There we were greeted by 
several sightings of the Narrow-bordered Five-spot Burnet Moths, which have a fairly rapid and direct 
flight. Many posed for photos on flower-heads, where they are not easily disturbed.  Also on the wing in 
fair numbers were Marbled White, and the difference in colouration between the males and females was 
observed (the males being yellower than the all-white females). Although normally present in great 
numbers, only one Ringlet was seen; this species seems to have emerged later than usual, avoiding the 
worst of the weather.  Large Skipper was seen in low numbers (I counted four), and Meadow Browns 
were also present. 

 
On the botanical front, the site did not 
disappoint with a good showing of 
Pyramidal Orchid, which had dispersed well 
from the more concentrated patch of several 
years earlier. The main foodplants of the 
larvae of Zyganea Lonicerae,  White Clover 
and Meadow Vetchling, were in abundance, 
and several keen eyes managed to add to 
the list of plants present on the site: Smooth 
Tare, Greater Plantain, Hawkweed, 
Dandelion, Field Maple and Sycamore were 
the dayôs additions. Of particular note when 
walking across the site was just how 
changeable the habitat was. There were 
patches of tall wild grasses, followed by 
more open areas with low-growing 
wildflowers or brambles.  
 

     MDNHS members beside the A361 embankment       Also  evident  on  the  site was  the  latrine of a  
                             (Photo: Malcolm Randle)                      badger sett, holes made by mice, foxes and others 
unknown. Grasshoppers jumped out of your way with every footfall,  soldier beetles occupied their 
favourite flower-heads, whereas ground beetles kept low down in the undergrowth along with many micro-
moths. What has never been a feature of the site is birds, apart from the odd buzzard soaring on the 
thermals overhead. 
 
Although we may moan about the appalling weather weôve had this ósummerô, we should pause to 
consider the plight of our Lepidoptera, whose numbers have been decimated by the cold and wet, making  
 
 


